At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 31st day of May, 2006

Roll Call:                    Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                     George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                     Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                     Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                     Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:              Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                     James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                     Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                     Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Councilman Woolsey.
2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      Delete 9a. Orange Lake Vista – Road Waiver

      Replace 9a. Algonquin Sewer District – Neversink Drive
      12. Executive Session:  Personnel 

4.    Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Audit as presented in 
      the amount of $1,192,061.95, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey - aye; Mr. Benedict - aye; Mr. Piaquadio - aye; Mrs. Greene – 
      aye; Mr. Booth - aye.  Motion passed 5 – 0.
5.    Recreation Department:

      Supervisor Booth explained that Mr. Petrillo couldn’t be here tonight because he 

      had to go to a special award ceremony for a scholarship in his father’s name.

      a. Surplus Donated Equipment

      The Town has restaurant equipment that was given to the Recreation Department in 

      1999 from the building that is now the Flower Depot.  Most if not all is in working 

      condition and at this time is not being utilized.  Due to space requirements, Mr. 
      Petrillo would like us to declare it as surplus equipment, and put it out for sale.  Mr. 
      Petrillo would also like to purchase equipment for our trailer.  Councilman Piaquadio 
      explained that we will be starting our inventory control next week and we will know 
      what is surplus equipment to add to that list.  Councilwoman Greene asked where the   

      funds go when we sell the equipment.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of 
      Newburgh, said back into the general fund. 
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to declare that restaurant equipment 

      located at the Recreation Department is surplus equipment, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. Chadwick Lake Improvement Expenses

      Supervisor Booth explained that we have several projects going on at Chadwick Lake 

      at one time.  Some are near completion.  All the items that are on the list fall under 

      the Chadwick Lake Master Plan.  The first is heavy equipment from C.P. Ward which 

      will not exceed $30,000.00, foundations to the guard shack and electric panel room 

      not to exceed $6,000.00 to Roy Bardsley Masonry, electrical work not to exceed 

      $8,500.00 to M.C. Electric, for stone, shale and Item four not to exceed $4,000.00 to 

      Mehlon Trucking Inc., equipment rental not to exceed $4,000.00 to Pine Bush 

      Equipment and the last one for construction materials for the guard shack and electric 
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      room not to exceed $9,000.00 to Heights Lumber Company.  All this is to be taken 

      out of the Chadwick Lake Improvement / Capital Project Fund.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the above mentioned 

      expenditures, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
6.    Highway Department:

      a. Adopt-a-Highway Program

      Supervisor Booth explained that Adopt-a-Highway Program has come up and this 
      will cover Town Roads in general.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of 
      Newburgh, explained that the New York State Municipal Law authorizes 
      municipalities to enter into agreements with volunteer groups to perform Adopt-a- 
      Highway work along municipality roads.  The work would consist of cleaning up of 
      litter, cutting of brush, mowing, etc.  Mr. Taylor said he hasn’t found too much in 
      reference to Towns adopting highways.  A couple years ago when the Town Board 
      suggested Adopt-a-Highway, Mr. Taylor consulted with William A. Smith, our 
      insurance carrier, and they said they didn’t have a major liability issue with the Town 
      undertaking such a program.  Programs are set up so they are administered by the 
      Highway Departments, who supply the orange safety vests / t shirts and hard hats.  
      The age requirement is another factor that needs to be looked at, to determine if we  
      want minors under twelve to participate or set an age limit.  Supervisor Booth would 
      like the Board to review this and bring back any comments we might have.  Mr. 
      Taylor suggested trying to get the t shirts / vests donated by organizations.  
      b. Highway Department Seasonal Employment       
      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to hire the   

      following four persons as seasonal laborers at a rate of $10.00 per hour:  Justin  

      Allison, Jonathan D. Ciaccio, Christian Widmark and Simon Nikollaj.  The time 
      frame would be from June 1, 2006 until November 30, 2006.  If approved, the 
      fingerprint process would have to be completed.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the hire of the four above 

      mentioned people as seasonal-laborers at a rate of $10.00 per hour from June 1, 2006 

      until November 30, 2006, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
7.    Police:

      a. Purchase of Equipment (Ballistic Vests)

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to approve the purchase of twenty 

      ballistic soft body armor vests for a total amount of $8,438.00 from Haight Fire 

      Supply Co., Newburgh, NY.  Three quotes were obtained:  Haight Fire Supply, 

      Newburgh, NY in the amount of $421.95 each, M.E.S., Highland, NY, in the amount 

      of $422.65 each and KVI Uniforms, Middletown, NY, in the amount of $448.50 each.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the purchase of twenty 

      ballistic soft body armor vests from Haight Fire Supply C., Newburgh, NY in the 

      total amount of $8,438.00, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. Purchase of Equipment (Surveillance Equipment)

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to purchase surveillance equipment
      in the total amount of $26,667.00, from the Federal Narcotic Control Grant that 

      the department received.  The amount of the surveillance equipment is $24,252.00    

      and the left over $2,415.00 would be utilized for the purchase of a Dell computer 
      from state bid.  Three quotes were obtained for each of the items requested.  The 
      following items are:  Camera Tripod w / pan head from B & H Photo Video, New 
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      York, NY in the amount of $199.00, one Mitsubishi CP-9104 Thermal Printer from 
      National Graphic Supply, Albany, NY in the amount of $1,140.00, Goldpanther 
      Forensic Alternate Light Surge Kit from Sirchie, Youngsville, NC in the amount of 
      $3,995.00, Surveillance Camera Lens from Adorama Camera, New York, NY in the 
      amount of $2,195.00, Synthesized Audio Receiver from L.E.A., Youngsville, NC in 
      the amount of $4,315.00, Package “B” Camera / Transmitter & Wireless Video 
      Receiver from L.E.A., Youngsville, NC in the amount of $8,410.00, Surveillance 
      VCR from B & H Photo Video, New York, NY in the amount of $319.00, and a 
      Digital Camcorder from B & H Photo Video, New York, NY in the amount of 
      $3,379.00. (Attached are the individual quotes.)  
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the expenditure of 

      $26,667.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve all low proposal vendors 

      as described above, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize the purchase of a Dell 

      Computer from state bid in the amount of $2,415.00, seconded by Councilwoman 

      Greene.

      Vote:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Request to Hire (Parking Enforcement Officer)

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to hire John C. Ledwith II as a part 

      time Parking Enforcement Officer with a start date of June 8, 2006 at a rate of $9.50 

      per hour.  The last person that was approved for this position had to decline it.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to hire John C. Ledwith II as a part 

      time Parking Enforcement Officer to commence on June 8, 2006 with a rate of pay of 

      $9.50 per hour, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      d. Request to Hire (Police Records Clerk)

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to hire Margarita Quinones as a 
      Police Records Clerk, provisional, at a rate of $10.50 per hour, to commence on June 

      8, 2006.  If approved, Ms. Quinones would have to take the civil service exam.  The 

      fingerprint check is being conducted by the Police Department and if approved, 

      Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, will contact her to arrange for the 

      completion of the paperwork and pre-employment physical.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the hire of Margarita 

      Quinones as a Full Time Police Records Clerk, provisional at a rate of $10.50 per 

      hour to commence on June 8, 2006, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      e. Vacant Sergeant Position

      This is a request from Police Chief Charles Kehoe to fill the newly vacated Sergeant’s 

      position, due to the retirement of Detective Sergeant O’Neill.  At this time, Chief 

      Kehoe would like to interview the top three applicants from the current civil service 

      list.  After the Town Board has made their choice on the uniformed sergeant’s 

      position, Chief Kehoe would like to promote a senior sergeant to the detective 

      sergeant’s position as soon as possible.  The Town Board decided since a lengthy 

      discussion needs to take place and it involves a personnel matter, they will discuss 
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       this issue during Executive Session.
8.    Rezoning Request:  Mid Hudson Marina

      This is a request from the Mid-Hudson Marina developers to petition the Town Board 
      to do a zoning text amendment to Section 185-34.B of the Town of Newburgh’s 

      Zoning Law.  This would permit a maximum of 20 townhouses as an accessory use to 

      a marina in the I(Industrial) Zoning District. (See attached petition, map and 

      proposed Local Law.)  A lengthy presentation was given to the Town Board on the 
      site plan changes that are proposed by Michael Perez, developer and Larry Wolinsky, 

      Attorney for the Developer.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh and 

      Larry Wolinsky, Attorney for the Mid Hudson Marina, will meet to tweak the 
      proposed Local Law and any other changes that may be needed.  Andrew Zarutskie, 
      Town Clerk, was asked to research to see if there were any zoning changes in 1999 or 
      2000 for the River Road / Oak Street area.
9.    Engineering:

      a. Orange Lake Vista – Road Waiver

         delete

      a. Algonquin Sewer District-Neversink Drive

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  This is to go out to bid for pipe 

      bursting and the sanitary sewer replacement located on Neversink Drive.  Neversink    

      Drive is part of the Algonquin Sewer District.  The following bid schedule is being 

      recommended:  Advertise for Bids in the Sentinel on June 6, 2006, Mid Hudson 

      Times on June 7, 2006 and in the Times Herald Record on June 7, 2006, open bids on 

      June 27, 2006, award contract on July 3, 2006 and the contract signing on July 13, 

      2006.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the above schedule, 

      seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Merritt Lane Developers Agreement

      Stanley Schutzman, Attorney for Rocky Heights and Hickory Shadow subdivisions 

      and Hamilton Staples, Developer, came forward for this item.  Mark Taylor, Attorney 

      for the Town, explained that the developer has constructed a new section of Merritt 

      Lane and is going to dedicate that section to the Town.  As part of that transaction the 

      Town will abandon and transfer the former section of Merritt Lane which intersects 

      with Lattintown Road.  There is some additional work along Merritt Lane that the 

      developer is agreeing to undertake.  Mr. Schutzman and Mr. Taylor have worked out 

      the legal language in the agreement and it is a matter of filling in the blanks with 

      respect to numbers.  Mr. Schutzman explained that their engineer got in touch with 
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, on the bonding amounts.  The amounts that they have 
      in front of them is slightly lower than first anticipated.  Basically it comes down to 

      three bonds:  Rocky Heights III - $229,152.00, Hickory Shadow II - $640,253.00 and 

      a portion of the development agreement of the upper portion of the road – 

      $62,771.00.  These numbers are reduced somewhat from what Jim Osborne, Town 
      Engineer, has asked for because part of what is being for has been certified as being 

      100% complete and a 10% figure is being asked on those items.  They feel this should 

      be classified as a maintenance bond.  If the Town Board accepts the Town Engineer’s 

      and Highway Superintendent’s references that they are 100% complete and the Town 

      Board wants 10% then they will provide a maintenance bond.  They do not feel this 

      should be part of the performance bond.  Mr. Schutzman said besides the numbers 

      being correct we need to find out if the Engineer and Highway Supervisor have   

      agreed that part of the project is 100% correct.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, said 

      he met with Mr. Staples and his engineer, Tom DePuy, about the performance 

      security Mr. Osborne stated that it has been the Town’s standard practice for items 

      that are listed 100% complete to still withhold 10% so at the end of the job that 10% 

      can be substituted for the maintenance bond.  Mr. Schutzman said they have no 
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      problem posting the 10% today in the form of a maintenance bond.  Councilman 

      Woolsey asked what is the difference.   Mr. Staples said he doesn’t understand the 

      mechanism.  If you are posting cash it shouldn’t be a problem but when you post a 
      bond the bond for performance is in one form, which doesn’t allow it to be used for a 
      maintenance item.  The maintenance bond is specific.  When you post a bond for 

      performance and usually when you go to dedicate, you swap bonds.  The bonding 

      company will never release that bond.  Mr. Staples would be glad to post the 
      maintenance up front.  The other issue is if you are selling the lots.  If he was owning     

      and building and carrying the project to the end, that is something different.  The 
      people who are buying from him will be posting the bond.  He feels the Town should 
      institute as a driveway opening permit – have everyone post a $20,000.00 bond, then 
      there should be no issue of who damages the road.  There needs to be some juice to it.  
      Mr. Schutzman said if there is a certification that something is complete and the 
      Town certainly has a strong interest in the maintenance side and if that is the 10% 
      figure then they will accept that.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, is trying to 
      translate this into the agreement.  Mr. Staples said the agreement in itself was not to 
      post maintenance and not to pay inspection fees.  They were posting only for the 

      development agreement a performance bond.  Mr. Taylor said that is part of the 
      dedication process.  Mr. Taylor and Mr. Osborne will meet to figure out what has 

      been completed and what hasn’t and will discuss the financial part of this, whether to 

      go with a performance bond or maintenance bond.  Councilwoman Greene asked if 
      this could be done in two weeks for our June 14, 2006 Audit / Work Session.  They 
      said they will try.  
      c. Outside User Agreement – Tots-N-Us

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  The owner of Tots-N-Us has 

      requested to connect to the Town of Newburgh’s Crossroad sewer system.  The 

      property is outside the limits of Crossroads so it would require an Outside User 

      Agreement.  Based on the information provided by the Assessor’s Office, the 

      estimated benefit units would be 242 for a Outside User Fee of $21,780.00. 

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Outside User Fee for 

      Tot-N-Us in the amount of $21,780.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 
      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      d. Polo Club Sewer Alternative

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer explained this item.  We have had this discussion 

      previously about the two projects in relation to the proposed sewer lines.  We have a 
      single developer proposing two projects that could benefit from a common sewer.  
      The Polo Club came first and originally proposed the sewer line and the Town said 

      okay but to upsize it so it could be run up to Holt’s Corner (Routes 300 & 32) so it 
      could service the properties at Holt’s Corner.  An agreement was worked out.  The 

      developers have subsequently become owners of a large tract of land, the Driscoll 

      Subdivision, across the street from the Polo Club.  They wanted to know if 

      there was a way to serve both projects with one single sewer line rather than multiple 

      sewer lines.   They are proposing to run along Quassaick Creek for the Driscoll 

      subdivision and then connect the Polo Club project.  Mr. Osborne said he 

      recommends the Quassaick Creek layout for many reasons.  The first reason is we 

      could feed Krolls Acres, either through the Driscoll subdivision or down 
      Gardnertown Road.  We have the potential to extend this up to the Public Service 
      Building and Filter Plant, knowing that the gravity service will work because it was 
      designed that way.  The original Plattekill Sewer Pump line provided gravity service 
      to Holt’s Corner and allows the Town buildings to have gravity flow down.  One 
      thing to keep in mind is that the owner also owns another parcel and will probably 
      develop it in the future so then we would be able to connect Laurie Lane and possibly 
      Tom’s Lane to the sewer line.  The proposed sewer line extends the service area both 
      east and west affording the Town the most opportunity to pick up future services.  
      Cost-wise it would probably be a wash for the developer and the developer is also 
      saying that whichever project goes forward first they will be responsible for the 
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      construction of this line.  We may have to assist the developer with obtaining 
      easements for the installation of the sewer lines.  There is potential public benefit 
      beyond the scope of the project so the Town has the right to do something.  There was 
      originally a cost sharing issue, Mr. Osborne believes the cost between the minimum 
      size line needed and the Town’s requirements was a $150,000.00 difference of 
      construction costs which the Town is taking into consideration.  Another benefit is, if 
      they follow the original design, it already received DEC approval once.  The approval 
      is probably lapsed but because it has gone through the process, renewing the approval 
      would be a simple process. Supervisor Booth said he has talked to the developer 
      about using the design that is in place and having to buy the rights from the original 
      engineer.  Councilman Woolsey asked about the size of the pipe and if the developer 
      will be putting that size all the way through his development.  Councilman Woolsey 
      doesn’t want to get locked out by other properties, then we would have to condemn 
      and so forth.  We need to get at least to the end of where the developer wants it.  
      Supervisor Booth said we need to negotiate with the developer on that.  Mark Taylor, 
      Attorney for the Town, said we have the engineering question first and then we have 
      the additional cost.  Obviously the developer could come and say we don’t need to 
      run this line on his property because it is going to cost them additional monies and 
      has no benefit to them.  Mr. Osborne also brought up the fact of what will happen to 
      the original DEC approval if the location is changed.  That would then add on to the 
      developers cost.  Councilman Woolsey said he is looking out for the benefit of the 
      Town.  Councilman Benedict said the new proposed sewer line is the best so far 
      because it will help us connect Kroll Acres where we have a lot of problems.  Mr. 
      Osborne said he thinks they have an executed agreement for this alternative.  Mr. 
      Taylor said that the developer executed an agreement which provides for escrow to be 
      held.  Mr. Taylor has been holding their checks and the Outside User Agreement in 
      escrow and technically Mr. Taylor can release these funds from escrow because the 
      moratorium has been lifted.  But due to these discussions, he has not because the 
      agreement will be modified.  The Town Board was polled and they are in favor of this 
      alternative so we can get a final developers’ agreement.
      e. Extra Work Authorization:  Subsurface Investigation for 617 Route 32

      This came up at the last Audit Meeting / Work Session.  We deferred it for tonight 

      because we didn’t know where the funds were coming from.  Jim Osborne, Town 

      Engineer, said he spoke to Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, and this needs to come 

      out of the Water District and there is an Interfund Transfer line item.  We would need 

      to set up a Capital Project Account and transfer $45,000.00.  The work to be 

      completed by Clough Harbor & Associates LLP is in the amount of $19,000.00.  The 
      rest of the funds would be used for any other expenses that may come up.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to set up a Capital Project Account and 

      to withdraw $45,000.00 from the Interfund Transfer Account to be deposited into the 

      Capital Project Account, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize Clough Harbor & 

      Associates LLP to complete the subsurface investigation at 617 Route 32 in the 

      amount of $19,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
10.   Code Compliance:  Road Name (Bruschetti Court)

      This is a request to approve a road name, Bruschetti Court, which is located off Rock 
      Cut Road, in the Walden Post Office and in the Dan Leghorn Fire District.  This name 

      has been approved by Code Compliance.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve Bruschetti Court as a road 

      name, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 
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      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.    
11.   Notice of Claim:  26 Greenwood Drive

      Councilman Piaquadio explained the details of this item.  On January 22, 2005, our 
      Town plow hit and broke Mr. & Mrs. Prizzia’s mailbox post and mailbox.  They 

      reported the incident to the Highway Department and was told someone would be out 

      to fix it.  Time went by and no one fixed the mailbox and subsequently Mrs. Prizzia 

      called the Highway Department again.  She was told she was on the list to be repaired 

      and they couldn’t tell her where on the list she was.  During this time their mail could 
      not be delivered because there was no mailbox to put it in.  By this time the Prizzia’s 

      went out and bought the post for $139.48 and filed a claim.  Time went by again with 

      no response from the Town and Mrs. Prizzia’s was scheduled to meet with Supervisor 

      Booth and the meeting had to be canceled.  So we need to figure out what we are 

      going to do.  Councilman Piaquadio feels since this fell through the crack somehow 

      and never was addressed, we should pay them.  Supervisor Booth said he feels the 

      same way.  We need to come up with a standard operating procedure so this doesn’t 

      happen again.    
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to pay the Prizzia Family $50.00, 

      seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – nay; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – nay.  Motion passed 3 ayes – 2 nays.
12.   Executive Session:  Personnel
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session at 9:27 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to go out of Executive Session at 

      10:37 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      Councilwoman Greene announced that no action had been taken and no action is 

      contemplated now.

Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session on May 31, 2006 at 10:37 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
